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1 P R O C E E D I N G S 

2 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE SUSAN D. COLWELL: 

3 This i s the time and the place set f o r a t e l e p h o n i c hearing 

4 i n the m a t t e r o f Jason C. Fidurske versus E q u i t a b l e Gas 

5 Company, f i l e d a t PUC docket number C-20054964. I'm 

6 A d m i n i s t r a t i v e Law Judge Susan C o l w e l l , a p p o i n t e d by the 

7 Pennsylvania P u b l i c U t i l i t y Commission t o p r e s i d e i n t h i s 

8 m a t t e r . 

9 I have on the phone w i t h me Mr. Thomas 

10 Anderson, the a t t o r n e y f o r E q u i t a b l e Gas Company, and h i s 

11 w i t n e s s , Therese N o l f i . I have attempted t o c o n t a c t the 

12 Complainant, Jason C. Fidu r s k e , a t the phone numbers t h a t he 

13 p r o v i d e d t o the Commission, area code (239) 267-5895. I 

14 c a l l e d t h a t number t w i c e t o make sure t h a t I d i d not 

15 m i s d i a l , and both times a I got a recorded message t h a t t o l d 

16 me t h a t t he phone number was not i n s e r v i c e . I a l s o c a l l e d 

17 h i s work number and l e f t a phone message on the machine t h a t 

18 p i c k e d up. I don't expect an answer from t h a t . 

19 MR. ANDERSON: Your Honor? 

20 JUDGE COLWELL: Yes, s i r . 

21 MR. ANDERSON: I f I may ask, who was the work 

22 number t h a t you c a l l e d ? 

23 JUDGE COLWELL: (239) 598-7718. 

24 MR. ANDERSON: Your Honor, I t h i n k my duty o f 

25 candor, I have another number t h a t perhaps you should t r y . 
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1 JUDGE COLWELL: A l l r i g h t . 

2 MR. ANDERSON: Are you ready? 

3 JUDGE COLWELL: I'm ready. 

4 MR. ANDERSON: (239) 948-5532. 

5 JUDGE COLWELL: I s t h a t h i s work number? 

6 MR. ANDERSON: I cannot say. I b e l i e v e i t 

7 i s . Your Honor. 

8 JUDGE COLWELL: A l l r i g h t . Thank you. I'm 

9 going t o put you on h o l d again and t r y t o get him on the 

10 phone. 

11 MR. ANDERSON: Okay. 

12 (Whereupon, Judge C o l w e l l c o n t a c t e d 

13 Mr . Fidurs ke . ) 

14 JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. Anderson? 

15 MR. ANDERSON: Yes. 

16 JUDGE COLWELL: And Ms. N o l f i ? 

17 MS. NOLFI: Yes. 

18 JUDGE COLWELL: And Mr. Fidurske? 

19 MR. FIDURSKE: Yes. 

20 JUDGE COLWELL: A l l r i g h t . 

21 Thank you,Mr. Anderson, f o r p r o v i d i n g t h a t 

22 number. As a m a t t e r o f f a c t , now as i t was c o r r e c t , he i s 

23 on the phone. We're a l l on the phone t o g e t h e r . 

24 I have a l r e a d y opened the h e a r i n g , Mr. 

25 Fi d u r s ke 
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1 THE WITNESS: Okay. 

2 JUDGE COLWELL: — when Mr. Anderson t o l d me 

3 he had an a d d i t i o n a l number f o r you. So we'11 c o n t i n u e . 

4 During t h i s h e a r i n g , b o t h s i d e s w i l l have the 

5 o p p o r t u n i t y t o pres e n t evidence i n the form o f sworn 

6 t e s t i m o n y or e x h i b i t s . And, f o l l o w i n g the h e a r i n g , I w i l l 

7 w r i t e and i s s u e a d e c i s i o n which i s appealable t o the 

8 Commission. I t i s the Commission 1s p o l i c y t o encourage 

9 s e t t l e m e n t s . 

10 Mr. Anderson, have you c o n t a c t e d the 

11 Complainant p r i o r t o today t o attempt t o s e t t l e t h i s matter? 

12 MR. ANDERSON: Yes, Your Honor, and, i n f a c t , 

13 had p r e v i o u s l y reached a s e t t l e m e n t agreement. 

14 JUDGE COLWELL: So t h a t ' s what you're going 

15 t o r e p o r t t o me? 

16 MR. ANDERSON: No. U n f o r t u n a t e l y , the terms 

17 have not been f u l f i l l e d , and so E q u i t a b l e has requested t h a t 

18 we then proceed t o h e a r i n g . I f Mr. Fid u r s k e t h i n k s i t ' s 

19 worth i t , I ' d be happy t o , you know, reopen t h a t d i s c u s s i o n . 

20 That's k i n d o f the h i s t o r y o f what b r i n g s us here today, 

21 Your Honor. We thought we had c o m p l e t e l y r e s o l v e d a l l 

22 issues i n t h i s c o m p l a i n t ; b u t , f o r one reason or another, 

23 the s e t t l e m e n t terms weren't f u l f i l l e d . And so E q u i t a b l e 

24 wanted some f i n a l r e s o l u t i o n t o the m a t t e r so then we 

25 requested t h a t i t be set f o r h e a r i n g . 

C O M M O N W E A L T H R E P O R T I N G C O M P A N Y (717 ) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



1 W e d i d g o t h r o u g h t h e m e d i a t i o n p r o c e s s , Your 

2 Honor; b u t , f o r whatever reason, reasons t h a t I'm not q u i t e 

3 sure myself, t h a t f e l l t h r o u g h . 

4 JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. Maybe Mr. Fidurske can 

5 shed some l i g h t on t h a t . 

6 L e t m e j u s t i n f o r m you, Mr. Fi d u r s k e , t h a t 

7 you w i l l p r e s e n t your case f i r s t . Since you do not have an 

8 a t t o r n e y , I w i l l be ask i n g you qu e s t i o n s b ut please 

9 understand I'm not a c t i n g as your a t t o r n e y . My j o b i s t o 

10 develop a complete r e c o r d i n the case. My qu e s t i o n s w i l l 

11 s i m p l y h e l p me t o do t h a t . 

12 When you f i n i s h Mr. Anderson may ask you 

13 questions., and then he w i l l p r e s e n t a w i t n e s s and w i l l ask 

14 q u e s t i o n s o f h i s w i t n e s s . 

15 MR. FIDURSKE: Okay. 

16 JUDGE COLWELL: A f t e r he i s f i n i s h e d w i t h h i s 

17 q u e s t i o n s f o r h i s w i t n e s s , you w i l l have an o p p o r t u n i t y t o 

18 ask your q u e s t i o n s o f h i s w i t n e s s . 

19 MR. FIDURSKE: Okay. 

20 JUDGE COLWELL: Do you have any questions 

21 about what I j u s t t o l d you? 

22 MR. FIDURSKE: I don't. 

23 JUDGE COLWELL: Do you understand t h i s 

24 procedure? 

25 MR. FIDURSKE: Yes. 
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JUDGE COLWELL: Do you wish t o t e s t i f y ? 

MR. FIDURSKE: I do. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. Please r a i s e your 

r i g h t hand. 

Whereupon, 

JASON C. FIDURSKE, 

having been d u l y sworn, t e s t i f i e d as f o l l o w s : 

JUDGE COLWELL: Thank you. W i l l you please 

s t a t e your name and address f o r the r e c o r d . 

THE WITNESS: Jason F i d u r s k e . ' Address i s 

28727 A l e s s a n d r i a C i r c l e . 'Do you want me t o s p e l l t h a t ? 

JUDGE COLWELL: That's a d i f f e r e n t address 

than you have on your c o m p l a i n t . 

THE WITNESS: I t i s . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Could you g i v e i t again,, 

please, so I know where t o send the f i n a l papers. 

THE WITNESS: Sure. I t ' s 28727. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. 

THE WITNESS: And i t ' s A-L-E-S-S-A-N-D-R-I-A 

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. 

THE WITNESS: C i r c l e . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. 

THE WITNESS: And i t ' s B o n i t a Springs, 

F l o r i d a . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. 
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THE WITNESS: 34135. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. 

DIRECT TESTIMONY 

JUDGE COLWELL: Why don't you go ahead and 

e x p l a i n your c o m p l a i n t . 

THE WITNESS: Sure. The charges i s r e a l l y 

what I was d i s p u t i n g . I t was charges from, I b e l i e v e , 

11/19/04 f o r a p p r o x i m a t e l y 11 days of s e r v i c e . Then I 

b e l i e v e t h e b i l l t h a t I r e c e i v e d was a p p r o x i m a t e l y $290. 

And, f u r t h e r t o t h a t , the average tem p e r a t u r e , I b e l i e v e , 

d u r i n g t h a t time was 45 degrees d u r i n g t h a t timeframe. So 

t h e r e wasn't, i n my o p i n i o n , a huge need f o r gas; and my 

c o n t e n t i o n was, t h e r e was some s o r t of mi s t a k e . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Do you have a n y t h i n g on which 

you base t h a t o t h e r than your b e l i e f ? Can you show me 

paperwork i n comparisons t o o t h e r t i m e s , o t h e r b i l l s ? 

THE WITNESS: No, I can' t . Just 11 days' 

worth o f s e r v i c e , almost a $300 b i l l , i t ' s j u s t — I b e l i e v e 

common sense t e l l s you something's wrong t h e r e . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Do you have a n y t h i n g e l s e you 

want t o put on the record? 

THE WITNESS: I don't. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. Anderson. 

MR. ANDERSON: Are you p e r m i t t i n g me t o cross 

a t t h i s t i m e , Your Honor? 
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10 

JUDGE COLWELL: Yes, s i r . 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. ANDERSON: 

Q. Mr. F i d u r s k e , h e l l o . This i s Tom Anderson. How are 

you? 

A. Yes, h i , Tom. 

Q. We've spoken b e f o r e ; do you r e c a l l ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. What were the dates t h a t you were -- I guess you're 

d i s p u t i n g ? 

A. I b e l i e v e i t ' s 11/19/04, and I b e l i e v e i t was an 

11-day s e r v i c e p e r i o d . 

Q. Okay. 11/19 i s the s t a r t date? 

A. Yes. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Excuse me. That's not what 

i t says i n your c o m p l a i n t , s i r . I t says --

THE WITNESS: What i s the date? 

JUDGE COLWELL: I t says 11/08/04 t o 11/19/04. 

THE WITNESS: Okay. So t h a t would be 11 days 

-- my mi s t a k e . 

BY MR. ANDERSON: 

Q-. So i t ended on 11/19; i s t h a t c o r r e c t ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. And t h a t was f o r gas s e r v i c e t o what address? 

A. 2027 C r a f t o n Boulevard. 
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Q. O k a y . D i d y o u own t h e p r o p e r t y a t t h a t a d d r e s s ? 

A . Y e s . 

Q. And what k i n d of s t r u c t u r e was i t ? Was i t a house? 

An apartment? 

A. Duplex. 

Q. I t was a duplex. Side by side or? 

A. Top bottom. 

Q. Okay. And i s t h i s b i l l t h a t you're d i s p u t i n g f o r the 

top and the bottom or f o r j u s t one? 

A. The t o p . 2 027 was the address. There's separate 

addresses. 

Q. Oh, they are. I see. They're s e p a r a t e l y numbered? 

A. They a r e. 

Q. Okay. Did you r e n t out the bottom? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Do you s t i l l own the b u i l d i n g ? 

A. No. 

Q. Did you s e l l i t ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. And you s o l d the whole house? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. For how long d i d you own t h a t ? 

A. From December, '96, u n t i l December 31st, '04. 

Q. Okay. T e l l me a l i t t l e b i t about t he house. What 

k i n d o f house i s i t ? I s i t a b r i c k e x t e r i o r ? 
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1 A. B r i c k . 

2 Q. I'm s o r r y . I d i d n ' t hear you. 

3 A. B r i c k . 

4 Q. I t ' s a b r i c k . How o l d i s the house? 

5 A. A p p r o x i m a t e l y 70 years o l d . 

6 Q. Seventy. 7-0? 

7 A. 7-0. 

8 Q. How many rooms? 

9 A. S i x . 

10 Q. Six bedrooms ? 

11 A. The t o t a l house i s s i x bedrooms. Each u n i t i s t h r e e 

12 bedrooms, t o t a l of s i x rooms i n each u n i t . So 12 rooms i n 

13 the t o t a l b u i l d i n g . 

14 Q. Okay. So the top and the bottom are s e p a r a t e l y 

15 metered; i s t h a t c o r r e c t ? 

16 A. C o r r e c t . 

17 Q. Are they s e p a r a t e l y heated? 

18 A. Yes. 

19 Q. There are separate furnaces? 

20 A. Yes. 

21 Q. What k i n d o f furnace? 

22 A. Forced a i r . 

23 Q. Gas? 

24 A. Yes. 

25 Q. What o t h e r gas ap p l i a n c e s are i n the b u i l d i n g ? 
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1 A, There was a gas stove on the 2025 address, which 

2 i s — 

3 Q. For t h e bottom? 

4 A. For the do w n s t a i r s u n i t , yes. 

5 Q. What about t he u p s t a i r s ? 

6 A. None. 

7 Q. Nothing? 

8 A. No. Wait, w a i t . I'm j u s t t r y i n g t o t h i n k i f i t was 

9 a d r y e r . I b e l i e v e t h e r e i s a gas d r y e r , t o o , f o r the top 

10 u n i t . 

11 Q. Gas d r y e r f o r the top? 

12 A. Yes. I t w a s i n t h e basement, but i t was connected t o 

13 t h a t s e r v i c e l i n e . 

14 Q. Okay. But would the bottom use i t as w e l l , though? 

15 A. No. 

16 Q. Yes? 

17 A. No. 

18 Q. No, okay. The bottom had a separate gas dryer? 

19 A. C o r r e c t . I t h i n k i t was e l e c t r i c a c t u a l l y . 

20 Q. What about the hot water? Did you have a gas hot 

21 water tank? 

22 A. Yes. 

23 Q. And t h a t was f o r the top and the bottom or j u s t the 

24 top? 

25 • A. They were separate . 
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Q. One f o r each? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. Who l i v e d i n the t o p , t he 2027 f o r these 11 

days t h a t you're d i s p u t i n g ? 

A. I d i d . A c t u a l l y , l e t me t h i n k . That's not t r u e . I t 

was empty d u r i n g t h a t t i m e . 

Q. I t was empty? 

A. I t was. 

Q. Okay. You had been l i v i n g t h e r e ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And you had moved out? 

A. At the end o f October. 

Q. End o f October o f '04? 

A. C o r r e c t . 

Q. Okay. Did you request a f i n a l r e a d i n g , or how d i d 

you d i d you t e r m i n a t e s e r v i c e ? What happened when you 

moved out the end o f October? 

A. I d i d . I t e r m i n a t e d s e r v i c e , and then some time 

l a t e r I needed t o r e i n s t a l l s e r v i c e f o r a home i n s p e c t i o n . 

Q. Do you know when you d i d t h a t , r e e s t a b l i s h e d ? 

Not e x a c t l y , no. 

I s i t a ma t t e r o f days or months l a t e r ' o r ? 

I t h i n k i t was a m a t t e r of weeks or days. 

So i s i t f a i r t o say i t happened b e f o r e December 31, 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

• 04? 
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1 A. Yes. 

2 Q. Okay. And you had -- when you r e e s t a b l i s h e d s e r v i c e , 

3 you r e e s t a b l i s h e d i t i n your own name? 

4 A. C o r r e c t . 

5 Q. And f o r how long was i t r e e s t a b l i s h e d ? 

6 A. I'm not sure. 

7 Q. Okay. At some p o i n t d i d you t e r m i n a t e s e r v i c e again? 

8 A. Yes. 

9 Q. Do you know when you d i d t h a t ? 

10 A. I don't . 

11 Q. I n your d i r e c t t e s t i m o n y , Mr. Fi d u r s k e , and I j o t t e d 

12 i t down -- you can c o r r e c t me i f I'm m i s c h a r a c t e r ! z i n g i t --

13 but you s a i d t h a t t h e r e was, quote, some s o r t o f mistake; i s 

14 t h a t a c c u r a t e , I mean, w i t h regard t o the b i l l i n g f o r these 

15 11 days? I s t h a t your testimony? 

16 A. That's c o r r e c t . I mean, I thou g h t i t was extremely 

17 h i g h f o r an 11-day p e r i o d i n November. 

18 Q. Okay. I mean, do you have any s o r t o f evidence as t o 

19 what t h a t mistake i s ? 

20 A. No. 

21 MR. ANDERSON: Okay. I don't have any 

22 f u r t h e r q u e s t i o n s a t t h i s t i m e , Your Honor. 

23 JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. 

24 Mr. Fidu r s k e , do you have a copy of the 

25 e x h i b i t s t h a t Mr. Anderson has sent t o me? 
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THE WITNESS: I d i d . I was a c t u a l l y j u s t 

l o o k i n g f o r t h a t , and I don't have i t i n f r o n t o f me r i g h t 

now. I'm a c t u a l l y a t work. 

JUDGE COLWELL: We may get back t o i t i n a 

few minutes here. I'm l o o k i n g f o r w a r d t o having the 

E q u i t a b l e w i t n e s s e x p l a i n those t o me, so h o l d on. We're 

going t o have Mr. Anderson go ahead and put h i s witness on, 

(Witness excused.) 

MR. FIDURSKE: I s t h e r e an o p p o r t u n i t y t o 

speak t o what Mr. Anderson i n d i c a t e d about how we o r i g i n a l l y 

t r i e d t o r e s o l v e the m a t t e r 

JUDGE COLWELL: Sure you can do t h a t now i f 

you want. 

MR. FIDURSKE: b e f o r e going on? I b e l i e v e 

Mr. Anderson i n d i c a t e d t h a t i t was and I'm guessing i t 

was a p p r o x i m a t e l y about $140. 

Is t h a t r i g h t , Tom, Mr. Anderson? 

MR. ANDERSON: I guess, Your Honor, I simply 

was j u s t t r y i n g t o make Your Honor aware o f why s e t t l e m e n t 

agreement d i s c u s s i o n s might not p a r t i c u l a r l y be f r u i t f u l . 

I'm not going t o d i s c u s s , I guess, the terms of the 

s e t t l e m e n t as t h e y ' r e s e t t l e m e n t d i s c u s s i o n s a t t h i s p o i n t ; 

and I guess I don't mind, you know, t o the e x t e n t he f e e l s 

t h a t I maybe u n f a i r l y c h a r a c t e r ! z e d i n my i n i t i a l statement. 

That was not my i n t e n t w i t h t h a t statement was not t o open 
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up our s e t t l e m e n t n e g o t i a t i o n s t o d i s c u s s i o n s on the r e c o r d . 

So I guess I'm going t o o b j e c t and move t o 

s t r i k e the te.stimony. Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. F i d u r s k e , do you t h i n k 

t h a t what you were about t o t e l l me i s r e l e v a n t t o your 

case ? 

MR. FIDURSKE: I t h i n k i t would help r e s o l v e 

i t . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Would you l i k e t o have t h a t 

d i s c u s s i o n w i t h Mr. Anderson o f f the record? 

MR. FIDURSKE: Sure. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. W e l l , we can do t h a t 

now i f you l i k e . I can ask the c o u r t r e p o r t e r t o stop 

t r a n s c r i b i n g and then you guys can t a l k e i t h e r w i t h me 

prese n t or w i t h me o u t s i d e the door. I t ' s up t o you. 

MR. FIDURSKE: I t doesn't m a t t e r t o me e i t h e r 

way. 

JUDGE COLWELL: A l l r i g h t , t h e n . We're going 

t o go o f f the r e c o r d . 

(Whereupon, the h e a r i n g was recessed.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: We're back on the r e c o r d now. 

The p a r t i e s have n e g o t i a t e d a s e t t l e m e n t . 

Mr. Anderson, do you want t o put the terms 

on, or do you want t o j u s t submit a c e r t i f i c a t e of 

s a t i s f a c t i o n ? 
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MR. ANDERSON: I t h i n k a c e r t i f i c a t e of 

s a t i s f a c t i o n i s f i n e unless Mr. Fid u r s ke has any o b j e c t i o n 

t o d o i n g i t t h a t way. 

MR. FIDURSKE: What's the d i f f e r e n c e ? I 

guess the one t h i n g I'm concerned about i s issues w i t h my 

c r e d i t r a t i n g concerning t h i s m a t t e r . 

MR. ANDERSON: Okay. 

MR. FIDURSKE: So would i t make a d i f f e r e n c e 

e i t h e r way? 

MR. ANDERSON: No. The Judge i s j u s t asking 

us, Mr. F i d u r s k e , i f we want t o j u s t go t h r o u g h the terms on 

the r e c o r d or whether we j u s t want t o f i l e a simple piece o f 

paper s a y i n g t h a t t h i s c o m p l a i n t has been s a t i s f i e d and 

r e s o l v e d . 

JUDGE COLWELL: R e a l l y , i t ' s j u s t a matter of 

how I get t o c l o s e out the case. 

MR. ANDERSON: R i g h t . 

MR. FIDURSKE: I f i t doesn't make any 

d i f f e r e n c e t o a n y t h i n g e l s e , okay, whichever way i s e a s i e r 

f o r you, Tom. 

MR. ANDERSON: Okay. 

Let's do the c e r t i f i c a t e of s a t i s f a c t i o n , 

Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: A l l r i g h t . That w i l l be 

f i n e . I ' l l l o o k f o r t h a t , and w e ' l l c l o s e out the case. 
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MR. ANDERSON: Okay. 

JUDGE COLWELL: A l l r i g h t . Thank you a l l 

very much f o r your p a r t i c i p a t i o n here today. I'm g l a d you 

co u l d come t o a r e s o l u t i o n . 

MR. ANDERSON: Thank you. Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. Thank you. 

(Whereupon, a t 2:58 p.m., the 

he a r i n g was adjourned.) 
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